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ABSTRACT 

A system, method and apparatus are provided to combine a 
casino or lottery player club With a system that provides a 
uni?ed platform and middleWare for the production, delivery, 
management and measurement of consumer engagement 
across multiple delivery mechanisms, networks, applications, 
platforms and marketing channels. The gambling establish 
ment is thereby able to gather valuable player engagement 
data, build player pro?les, and determine hoW to most effec 
tively cost effectively reach, entertain and in?uence the 
behavior of their most valuable consumers. 
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SYSTEM AND METHOD FOR MANAGING 
CONTENT DELIVERY AND MEASURING 

ENGAGEMENT 

RELATED APPLICATIONS 

[0001] This application is a continuation-in-part of, and 
claims priority under 35 U.S.C. §120 to US. patent applica 
tion Ser. No. 12/345,289, entitled “SYSTEM AND 
METHOD FOR COLLECTING AND USING PLAYER 
INFORMATION,” ?led on Dec. 29, 2008, Which claims pri 
ority under 35 U.S.C. 119(e) to US. Provisional Application 
Ser. No. 61/016,801, entitled “SYSTEM AND METHOD 
FOR COLLECTING AND USING PLAYER INFORMA 
TION,” by Mark Herrmann et al., ?led Dec. 26, 2007, each of 
Which applications are incorporated herein by reference in 
their entirety. This application is also a continuation-in-part 
of, and claims priority under 35 U.S.C. §120 to US. patent 
application Ser. No. 12/238,849 entitled “METHOD AND 
APPARATUS FOR PROVIDING PLAYER INCENTIVES,” 
?led on Sep. 6, 2008, Which application is incorporated by 
reference herein in its entirety. This application claims prior 
ity under 35 U.S.C. §119(e) to US. Patent Application Ser. 
No. 61/187,124, entitled “SYSTEM AND METHOD FOR 
MANAGING CONTENT DELIVERY AND MEASURING 
ENGAGEMENT,” by Mark Herrmann et al., ?led on Jun. 15, 
2009, Which application is incorporated herein by reference 
in its entirety. 

FIELD OF INVENTION 

[0002] The ?eld of the invention relates generally to gam 
ing, collecting and using information relating to player 
engagement through multiple marketing channels to unify 
marketing efforts and make them more impactful, pro?table 
and e?icient. 

BACKGROUND 

[0003] It can be appreciated that gambling establishments 
(e.g., casino, lottery other laWful gambling establishments) 
have a desire to keep their players engaged and interested in 
their brand. Player loyalty clubs, “member’s only” clubs, or 
similar programs are a common method used by gambling 
establishments to attempt to achieve this goal. These clubs 
typically provide one or more bene?ts to players, such as 
discounts, advanced noti?cation of neWs and events, mailing 
lists, and other bene?ts. 
[0004] It has become a common practice for these estab 
lishments to expose certain aspects of their club experience 
through an interactive medium, such as a Website. Interactive 
content made available to patrons through an interactive 
medium tends to vary from display of a patron’s player club 
points to tools that enable patrons the ability to book hotel 
rooms online. Even though the content and tools provide 
some utility to members of the club, it remains a constant 
challenge for gaming establishment to provide content that 
continually attracts and engages members so that they inter 
act on a frequency that is valuable to the gaming establish 
ment. Gaming establishments often ?nd they must invest a 
signi?cant amount of time and money into promoting return 
visitation to interactive content. It can be appreciated that 
content and tools that attract Without the need for a signi?cant 
investment in continually marketing the content and tools is 
highly valuable to the gaming establishment. Through the 
ever evolving advancements in modern technology, such as 
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mobile telephones, laptop computers, Wireless internet con 
nections, and interactive television, reaching and engaging 
players has become increasingly more challenging for mar 
keting organizations. The average consumer receives hun 
dreds if not thousands of marketing messages daily, through 
various marketing channels. It can be appreciated that cutting 
through that clutter and being noticed by a consumer has 
become more costly and requires a much higher level of 
sophistication. 
[0005] Not only has modern technology alloWed for an 
explosion in communication and engagement options for the 
player, but has equally increased the number of marketing 
tools and options available to marketing professionals. Direct 
mail, billboards, radio and television have been the traditional 
channels used in a gaming establishment’s marketing arsenal. 
Email marketing, Web advertising, TWitter, Facebook, SMS, 
mobile technology, SEO, “Micro-sites” are examples of neW 
methods that may be used by some gambling establishments 
to reach and engage a player. This has raised the level of 
intellectual knoWledge and education that someone in the role 
of marketing requires to produce results necessary for the 
success of a casino or lottery organiZation. 
[0006] Technology has not only advanced the number of 
available external marketing channels, but also through the 
introduction of netWork-based casino management systems, 
has created neW internal channels for delivering content and 
messages to a player While they are at the gaming establish 
ment. 

[0007] With the emergence of these neW external and inter 
nal channels, it has become increasingly more challenging for 
any marketing organization to effectively manage messaging 
and content across these channels as Well as measure the 

performance of their marketing initiatives. The knoWledge 
required to manage a uni?ed marketing campaign among one 
or many of these channels becomes more and more costly as 
neWer channels emerge. To get the best return on investment, 
each channel requires a signi?cant amount of human atten 
tion and intellectual capital. To continually operate Within all 
of the channels requires a signi?cant amount of operational 
support and monetary investment. 
[0008] Any effort to produce the level of sophistication and 
resource necessary to effectively manage a casino or lottery 
marketing initiative for their player club must include a capa 
bility to determine the most effective delivery mechanisms to 
reach their consumers, measure engagement across the most 
effective delivery channels and track subsequent and con 
nected actions taken by the consumer once they have 
engaged. With this capability, a gaming establishment can 
then determine the content, applications, channels, netWorks 
and tools that most effectively drive revenue and deliver the 
best return on investment. 

SUMMARY 

[0009] Improved systems, methods and apparatus are 
required to provide marketing professionals Within the 
casino, lottery and gaming industries a uni?ed platform and 
middleWare for the production, delivery, management and 
measurement of consumer engagement across multiple deliv 
ery mechanisms, netWorks, applications, platforms and mar 
keting channels. 
[0010] According to one aspect, systems and methods are 
provided for managing interactive player engagement With 
content. Various aspects of the systems and methods manage 
the content to be delivered, the mechanism through Which the 
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content is delivered, determination of eligibility to receive the 
content, and can also provide for user, system and/ or operator 
con?gurable preferences for any of the content, the delivery 
mechanism, and the adaptation of the content and/ or delivery 
based on performance information. Additional aspects of sys 
tems and methods for managing interactive player engage 
ment With content include systems and methods for tracking 
and/or reporting on activity associated With delivered con 
tent, Whether the information source is internal or external 
and also provides for retrieval through interface elements. In 
one example, content is delivered in association With unique 
identifying information, that enables tracking of access to the 
content and tracking of any activity associated With the 
accessed content. 

[0011] According to one aspect a method for managing 
interactive user engagement is provided. The method com 
prises the acts of registering, over a computer netWork, a user 
for a user account, associating, by a computer system, an 
external account With the user account, determining, by the 
computer system, eligibility of the user to receive content, 
identifying, by the computer system, at least one delivery 
channel, Wherein the delivery channel conveys a communi 
cation con?gured to provide the content in a perceptible form 
to the user, delivering the content to the user over the at least 
one delivery channel, and tracking, by the computer system, 
content associated activity. 
[0012] According to one embodiment, user accounts are 
vieWed from the perspective of an online incentive system. 
The online incentive system provides offers and opportunities 
that incent user behavior. In one example, the online incentive 
system provides offers and opportunities to a user population 
to incent the users to visit a gambling location. External 
systems and accounts are vieWed from the same perspective. 
In other Words, the user accounts that provide access to the 
incentive system, the management accounts for the incentive 
system, the computer systems and processes that support the 
incentive system are all internal While the gambling location’s 
user accounts are external to the incentive system. One should 
appreciate, in light of the present disclosure, that interaction 
betWeen the incentive system and external systems facilitates 
the process of incenting behavior of the user population. 
HoWever, in practice it has often been dif?cult to achieve 
cooperation betWeen such entities. Further, other external 
accounts exist and can include information on the users of the 
user population that can be employed to re?ne any incentive 
approach. External accounts are discussed in greater detail 
herein, and can include cell phone service accounts, online 
e-mail accounts, to provide a feW examples. 
[0013] In one embodiment, the external account comprises 
a thirdparty service, and further requires user identi?cation to 
access the third party service. In another embodiment, the act 
of associating, by the computer system, the external account 
With the user account includes an act of generating the exter 
nal account on behalf of the user. In another embodiment, the 
external account includes at least one of casino or lottery 
player club accounts, FACEBOOK accounts, TWITTER 
accounts, MYSPACE accounts, email accounts, SMS 
accounts (cell phone number), loyalty accounts, frequent 
?yer accounts, and frequent traveler accounts. In yet another 
embodiment, the external account comprises a user reWard 
account. 

[0014] In one embodiment, the act of registering, over a 
computer netWork, the user for the user account includes an 
act of associating information With the user account. In 
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another embodiment, the information includes at least one of 
demographic and preference information. In another embodi 
ment, the demographic and the preference information 
includes at least one of ?rst name, last name, date of birth, Zip 
code, phone number, gender, marital status, number of chil 
dren, income, favorite drink, preferred games, favorite gam 
ing establishments, most frequented gaming establishments, 
average spend per gaming visit, bet limits, inclusion on gam 
ing restriction list. In another embodiment, the method com 
prises an act of establishing a user pro?le associated With a 
user account. In yet another embodiment, the user pro?le 
includes demographic and preference information. 
[0015] In one embodiment, the method further comprises 
an act of permitting a user to de?ne preference information 
associated With the at least one delivery channel. In another 
embodiment, the method further comprises an act of estab 
lishing preference information associated With the at least one 
delivery channel. In yet another embodiment, the method 
further comprises an act of recording preference information 
associated With the at least one delivery channel With a user 

pro?le. In one embodiment, the act of registering, over a 
computer netWork, the user for the user account includes an 
act of providing for generation of an external account for the 
user. In another embodiment, the act of providing for genera 
tion of an external account for the user includes transmitting 
user information to an external account generation system. In 
another embodiment, the external account generation system 
includes at least one of a casino management system and a 
lottery management system. 
[0016] In another embodiment, the method further com 
prises an act of identifying external accounts associated With 
the user. In another embodiment, the method further com 
prises an act transmitting a request to external account pro 
viders to determine existence of an external account. In 
another embodiment, the method further comprises an act of 
mining data for a user’s computer system. In yet another 
embodiment, the method further comprises an act of identi 
fying an external account based, at least in part, the data 
captured from the user’s computer system. 
[0017] In another embodiment, the method further com 
prises an act of requesting the user to identify external 
accounts during registration. In another embodiment, the 
method further comprises an act of registering a user for an 
external account, and Wherein the act of the registering, over 
a computer netWork, the user for the user account occurs in 
response to the act of registering the user for an external 
account. In another embodiment, the method further com 
prises an act of scoring the user based at least in part of 
information associated With the user account. In another 
embodiment, the method further comprises an act of updating 
the user account With information associated With the user. In 
yet another embodiment, the method further comprises an act 
of updating the user pro?le With information associated With 
the user. In another embodiment, the information associated 
With the user includes at least one of demographic informa 
tion, user activity occurring at a gambling location, user activ 
ity occurring at an a?iliated location, user activity occurring 
at a redemption location, user online activity, and user of?ine 
activity. In another embodiment, the act of identifying, by the 
computer system, the at least one delivery channel includes an 
act of determining a preferred delivery channel. In another 
embodiment, the preferred delivery channel is assigned by 
the computer system. 
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[0018] In one embodiment, the preferred delivery channel 
is de?ned in a user pro?le. In another embodiment, the pre 
ferred delivery channel is de?ned according to the content 
delivered. In another embodiment, the preferred delivery 
channel is determined dynamically. 
[0019] In another embodiment, the preferred delivery chan 
nel is determined dynamically based at least in part on a 
calculation of return. In another embodiment, the preferred 
delivery channel is determined dynamically based at least in 
part on a prediction of return. In another embodiment, the 
preferred delivery channel is determined dynamically based 
at least in part on the user pro?le. In another embodiment, the 
preferred delivery channel is determined based at least in part 
on user pro?le and user behavior. 

[0020] In one embodiment, the act of identifying, by the 
computer system, the at least one delivery channel includes 
determining at least one of a jurisdictional limitation, a user 
preference, a scoring based on user associated information, a 
selection based on content associated information, a prob 
ability of engagement, and a prediction of engagement. In 
another embodiment, the method further comprises an act of 
associating a delivery channel With the user. 
[0021] In another embodiment, the method further com 
prises an act of associating a delivery channel With the user 
account. In another embodiment, the delivery channel 
includes at least one of an email service provider, an email 
address, a phone carrier, a home phone number, a business 
phone number, an automated calling and telemarketing sys 
tem (“robo-dialing”), a cell phone carrier, a cell phone num 
ber, an electronic billboard, online advertising, online adver 
tising netWorks, a blog, a blog netWork, a FACEBOOK page, 
a FACEBOOK account, a MYSPACE page, a MYSPACE 

account, a TWITTER page, aTWITTER account, abillboard, 
a classi?ed ad, a classi?ed advertising netWork, an online 
classi?ed advertising netWork, an advertising netWork, an 
advertising agency, a brochure, a postcard, a Website, a 
Webpage, and a personal Webpage that requires login by the 
user. 

[0022] In one embodiment the method further comprises an 
act of creating a unique identi?er for the delivery channel. In 
another embodiment, the unique identi?er is unique With 
respect to other delivery channels. In another embodiment, 
the unique identi?er is unique With respect to the delivery 
channel and the user. In another embodiment, the method 
further comprises an act of classifying the delivery channel. 
In another embodiment, the method further comprises an act 
of creating a channel pro?le. In another embodiment, the act 
of classifying the delivery channel includes storing charac 
teristics of the delivery channel. In another embodiment, the 
characteristics of the delivery channel includes a device pro 
?le for a device used by the user to perceive the communica 
tion. In another embodiment, the device pro?le identi?es 
characteristics associated With at least one device, Wherein 
the characteristics include at least one of display siZe, permis 
sible content, media delivery type, optimal format for content 
delivery, messaging siZe constraints, and content format con 
straint. 

[0023] In another embodiment, the act of classifying the 
delivery channel includes an act of storing characteristics 
associated With a delivery device. In another embodiment, the 
delivery device includes at least one of a cell phone, a mobile 
device, a laptop, and a desktop computer. In another embodi 
ment, the method further comprises an act of establishing 
?ltering rules for the delivery channel. In another embodi 
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ment, the ?ltering rules prohibit delivery of the content over 
the delivery channel. In another embodiment, the act of clas 
sifying the delivery channel includes an act of storing histori 
cal activity information associated With delivered content. In 
another embodiment, the historical activity information 
includes information on success of delivery of the content, 
timing of access to the content, and timing of redemption of 
the content. 

[0024] In one embodiment, the method further comprises 
an act of identifying a preferred delivery channel based, at 
least in part, on historical activity information. In one 
embodiment, the method further comprises an act of classi 
fying the content. In another embodiment, the method further 
comprises an act of associating the content With the at least 
one delivery channel. In another embodiment, the method 
further comprises an act of associating an identi?er With the 
content. In another embodiment, the identi?er uniquely iden 
ti?es the content With respect to other content. In another 
embodiment, the content includes at least one of adobe PDF 
application, Web application, javaScript application, AJAX 
application, HTML Application, WAP Application, MMS 
Application, SMS Application, iPhone Application, BREW 
Application, J2ME Application, J2EE Application, Java 
Application, PHP Application, python application, C/C++ 
Application, C# Application, Visual Basic Application, 
Microsoft .NET Application, Google Gears Application, 
Facebook Application, Compiled Application, DoWnload 
ableApplication, a text message, a HTML Mes sage, an email, 
a SMS message, an offer, a voucher, a coupon, a barcode, an 
image, questionnaire application, quiZ application, personal 
reWards points display application, personal jackpot counters 
and displays, generic jackpot counters and displays, personal 
and general sWeepstakes status displays, personal contest 
leader boards, generic contest leader boards, personal (tar 
geted) and general calendar, personal (targeted) advertising 
displays, personal reWards calculator that indicates When 
reWards are achieved next, video display application, video 
streaming application, live video streaming application, 
video conferencing application, generic reWards calculator, 
personal diary, personal room reservation information, room 
reservation application, personal event reservation and ticket 
information, event reservations and ticket purchase applica 
tion, travel reservation and ticket purchase information, and 
travel reservations and ticket purchase application. 
[0025] In another embodiment, the act of associating the 
content With the at least one delivery channel includes an act 
of identifying a delivery channel used With the content. In 
another embodiment, the act of identifying the delivery chan 
nel occurs in response to information received from at least 
one of the user, the operator, the content provider, and a 
dynamic determination of an optimal delivery channel. In 
another embodiment, the act of identifying the delivery chan 
nels includes identi?cation of a plurality of delivery channels. 

[0026] In another embodiment, the method further com 
prises an act of generating a content pro?le. In another 
embodiment, the content pro?le includes delivery triggers 
associated With the content. In another embodiment, the act of 
delivering the content to the user over the at least one delivery 
channel occurs in response to a determination that the criteria 
for the delivery trigger has been satis?ed. In another embodi 
ment, the act of delivering the content to the user over the at 
least one delivery channel includes an act of packing the 
content for delivery. In another embodiment, the act of pack 
ing the content for delivery includes an act of scaling the 
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content. In another embodiment, the act of scaling the content 
includes an act of altering the content to correspond to chan 
nel characteristics. In another embodiment, the act of deter 
mining, by the computer system, eligibility of the user to 
receive the content includes a determination that the user 
meets predetermined criteria. In another embodiment, the 
predetermined criteria include a user selection to opt-in to 
receiving the content. In another embodiment, the predeter 
mined criteria includes a minimum score associated With the 
user. In another embodiment, the predetermined criteria 
includes a minimum value associated With the user. 

[0027] In another embodiment, the method further com 
prises an act of scaling the content based, at least in part, on 
the value associated With the user. In another embodiment, the 
predetermined criteria include limitations on the content. In 
another embodiment, the limitations include a jurisdictional 
limit. In another embodiment, the limitations include a user 
de?ned limit. In another embodiment, the predetermined cri 
teria includes at least one of access to previously delivered 
content and redemption of previously delivered content. In 
another embodiment, the predetermined criteria includes an 
eligibility matrix. In another embodiment, the act of tracking, 
by the computer system, content associated activity includes 
tracking metrics associated With successful delivery of the 
content. In another embodiment, the act of tracking, by the 
computer system, content associated activity includes track 
ing a success as access to the content by the user. In another 
embodiment, the act of tracking, by the computer system, 
content associated activity includes tracking a success as 
redemption of the content by the user. In another embodi 
ment, the act of tracking, by the computer system, content 
associated activity includes recording a status associated With 
the at least one delivery channel. In another embodiment, the 
act of tracking, by the computer system, content associated 
activity includes tracking redemption of the content. In 
another embodiment, the act of tracking, by the computer 
system, content associated activity includes tracking access 
to the content. In another embodiment, the act of tracking, by 
the computer system, content associated activity includes 
tracking timing of any access and any redemption of the 
content. In another embodiment, the act of tracking, by the 
computer system, content associated activity includes accept 
ing information from external accounts. 

[0028] In another embodiment, the method further com 
prises an act of updating a user pro?le based on the content 
associated activity. In another embodiment, the method fur 
ther comprises an act of generating an optimal engagement 
path for a user. In another embodiment, the calculation of 
return includes a determination of cost of delivery, probabil 
ity of redemption, and value of redemption. In another 
embodiment, the prediction of return includes a prediction of 
cost of delivery, of redemption, and value of redemption. In 
another embodiment, the method further comprises the acts 
of establishing a user record, Wherein the user record is 
capable of uniquely identifying a user, delivering content to a 
user population based on demographic information associ 
ated With the player population, uniquely identifying user 
from Within the user population, and Wherein the act of reg 
istering the user includes an act of associating an identi?ed 
user With the user record. 

[0029] According to another aspect a method for determin 
ing an optimal engagement path for content delivery to at least 
one user is provided. The method comprises establishing at 
least one delivery channel for communicating With the at least 
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one user, delivery content to the at least one user over the at 
least one delivery channel, tracking successful delivery to the 
at least one user over the at least one delivery channel, and 
determining an optimal delivery path for any content. 
[0030] According to one aspect of the present invention, a 
non-transient computer-readable medium having computer 
readable signals stored thereon that de?ne instructions that, as 
a result of being executed by a processor, instruct the proces 
sor to perform a method for managing interactive user 
engagement is provided. The method comprises the acts of 
registering, over a computer netWork, a user for a user 
account, associating, by a computer system, an external 
account With the user account, determining, by the computer 
system, eligibility of the user to receive content, identifying, 
by the computer system, at least one delivery channel, 
Wherein the delivery channel conveys a communication con 
?gured to provide the content in a perceptible form to the user, 
delivering the content to the user over the at least one delivery 
channel, and tracking, by the computer system, content asso 
ciated activity. In one embodiment, the external account com 
prises a third party service, and further requires user identi 
?cation to access the third party service. In another 
embodiment, the act of associating, by the computer system, 
the external account With the user account includes an act of 
generating the external account on behalf of the user. In 
another embodiment, the external account includes at least 
one of casino or lottery player club accounts, FACEBOOK 
accounts, TWITTER accounts, MYSPACE accounts, email 
accounts, SMS accounts (cell phone number), loyalty 
accounts, frequent ?yer accounts, and frequent traveler 
accounts. In yet another embodiment, the external account 
comprises a user reWard account. 

[0031] In one embodiment, the act of registering, over a 
computer netWork, the user for the user account includes an 
act of associating information With the user account. In 
another embodiment, the information includes at least one of 
demographic and preference information. In another embodi 
ment, the demographic and the preference information 
includes at least one of ?rst name, last name, date of birth, Zip 
code, phone number, gender, marital status, number of chil 
dren, income, favorite drink, preferred games, favorite gam 
ing establishments, most frequented gaming establishments, 
average spend per gaming visit, bet limits, inclusion on gam 
ing restriction list. In another embodiment, the method com 
prises an act of establishing a user pro?le associated With a 
user account. In yet another embodiment, the user pro?le 
includes demographic and preference information. 
[0032] In one embodiment, the method further comprises 
an act of permitting a user to de?ne preference information 
associated With the at least one delivery channel. In another 
embodiment, the method further comprises an act of estab 
lishing preference information associated With the at least one 
delivery channel. In yet another embodiment, the method 
further comprises an act of recording preference information 
associated With the at least one delivery channel With a user 
pro?le. In one embodiment, the act of registering, over a 
computer netWork, the user for the user account includes an 
act of providing for generation of an external account for the 
user. In another embodiment, the act of providing for genera 
tion of an external account for the user includes transmitting 
user information to an external account generation system. In 
another embodiment, the external account generation system 
includes at least one of a casino management system and a 
lottery management system. 
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[0033] In another embodiment, the method further com 
prises an act of identifying external accounts associated With 
the user. In another embodiment, the method further com 
prises an act transmitting a request to external account pro 
viders to determine existence of an external account. In 
another embodiment, the method further comprises an act of 
mining data for a user’s computer system. In yet another 
embodiment, the method further comprises an act of identi 
fying an external account based, at least in part, the data 
captured from the user’s computer system. 
[0034] In another embodiment, the method further com 
prises an act of requesting the user to identify external 
accounts during registration. In another embodiment, the 
method further comprises an act of registering a user for an 
external account, and Wherein the act of the registering, over 
a computer netWork, the user for the user account occurs in 
response to the act of registering the user for an external 
account. In another embodiment, the method further com 
prises an act of scoring the user based at least in part of 
information associated With the user account. In another 
embodiment, the method further comprises an act of updating 
the user account With information associated With the user. In 
yet another embodiment, the method further comprises an act 
of updating the user pro?le With information associated With 
the user. In another embodiment, the information associated 
With the user includes at least one of demographic informa 
tion, user activity occurring at a gambling location, user activ 
ity occurring at an a?iliated location, user activity occurring 
at a redemption location, user online activity, and user o?line 
activity. In another embodiment, the act of identifying, by the 
computer system, the at least one delivery channel includes an 
act of determining a preferred delivery channel. In another 
embodiment, the preferred delivery channel is assigned by 
the computer system. 
[0035] In one embodiment, the preferred delivery channel 
is de?ned in a user pro?le. In another embodiment, the pre 
ferred delivery channel is de?ned according to the content 
delivered. In another embodiment, the preferred delivery 
channel is determined dynamically. In another embodiment, 
the preferred delivery channel is determined dynamically 
based at least in part on a calculation of return. In another 
embodiment, the preferred delivery channel is determined 
dynamically based at least in part on a prediction of return. In 
another embodiment, the preferred delivery channel is deter 
mined dynamically based at least in part on the user pro?le. In 
another embodiment, the preferred delivery channel is deter 
mined based at least in part on user pro?le and user behavior. 

[0036] In one embodiment, the act of identifying, by the 
computer system, the at least one delivery channel includes 
determining at least one of a jurisdictional limitation, a user 
preference, a scoring based on user associated information, a 
selection based on content associated information, a prob 
ability of engagement, and a prediction of engagement. In 
another embodiment, the method further comprises an act of 
associating a delivery channel With the user. 

[0037] In another embodiment, the method further com 
prises an act of associating a delivery channel With the user 
account. In another embodiment, the delivery channel 
includes at least one of an email service provider, an email 
address, a phone carrier, a home phone number, a business 
phone number, an automated calling and telemarketing sys 
tem (“robo-dialing”), a cell phone carrier, a cell phone num 
ber, an electronic billboard, online advertising, online adver 
tising netWorks, a blog, a blog netWork, a FACEBOOK page, 
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a FACEBOOK account, a MYSPACE page, a MYSPACE 

account, a TWITTER page, a TWITTER account, a billboard, 
a classi?ed ad, a classi?ed advertising netWork, an online 
classi?ed advertising netWork, an advertising netWork, an 
advertising agency, a brochure, a postcard, a Website, a 
Webpage, and a personal Webpage that requires login by the 
user. 

[0038] In one embodiment the method further comprises an 
act of creating a unique identi?er for the delivery channel. In 
another embodiment, the unique identi?er is unique With 
respect to other delivery channels. In another embodiment, 
the unique identi?er is unique With respect to the delivery 
channel and the user. In another embodiment, the method 
further comprises an act of classifying the delivery channel. 
In another embodiment, the method further comprises an act 
of creating a channel pro?le. In another embodiment, the act 
of classifying the delivery channel includes storing charac 
teristics of the delivery channel. In another embodiment, the 
characteristics of the delivery channel include a device pro?le 
for a device used by the user to perceive the communication. 
In another embodiment, the device pro?le identi?es charac 
teristics associated With at least one device, Wherein the char 
acteristics include at least one of display siZe, permissible 
content, media delivery type, optimal format for content 
delivery, messaging siZe constraints, and content format con 
straint. 

[0039] In another embodiment, the act of classifying the 
delivery channel includes an act of storing characteristics 
associated With a delivery device. In another embodiment, the 
delivery device includes at least one of a cell phone, a mobile 
device, a laptop, and a desktop computer. In another embodi 
ment, the method further comprises an act of establishing 
?ltering rules for the delivery channel. In another embodi 
ment, the ?ltering rules prohibit delivery of the content over 
the delivery channel. In another embodiment, the act of clas 
sifying the delivery channel includes an act of storing histori 
cal activity information associated With delivered content. In 
another embodiment, the historical activity information 
includes information on success of delivery of the content, 
timing of access to the content, and timing of redemption of 
the content. 

[0040] In one embodiment, the method further comprises 
an act of identifying a preferred delivery channel based, at 
least in part, on historical activity information. In one 
embodiment, the method further comprises an act of classi 
fying the content. In another embodiment, the method further 
comprises an act of associating the content With the at least 
one delivery channel. In another embodiment, the method 
further comprises an act of associating an identi?er With the 
content. In another embodiment, the identi?er uniquely iden 
ti?es the content With respect to other content. In another 
embodiment, the content includes at least one of adobe PDF 
application, Web application, javaScript application, AJAX 
application, HTML Application, WAP Application, MMS 
Application, SMS Application, iPhone Application, BREW 
Application, J2ME Application, J2EE Application, Java 
Application, PHP Application, python application, C/C++ 
Application, C# Application, Visual Basic Application, 
Microsoft .NET Application, Google Gears Application, 
Facebook Application, Compiled Application, DoWnload 
ableApplication, a text message, a HTML Mes sage, an email, 
a SMS message, an offer, a voucher, a coupon, a barcode, an 
image, questionnaire application, quiZ application, personal 
reWards points display application, personal jackpot counters 
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and displays, generic jackpot counters and displays, personal 
and general sweepstakes status displays, personal contest 
leader boards, generic contest leader boards, personal (tar 
geted) and general calendar, personal (targeted) advertising 
displays, personal reWards calculator that indicates When 
reWards are achieved next, video display application, video 
streaming application, live video streaming application, 
video conferencing application, generic reWards calculator, 
personal diary, personal room reservation information, room 
reservation application, personal event reservation and ticket 
information, event reservations and ticket purchase applica 
tion, travel reservation and ticket purchase information, and 
travel reservations and ticket purchase application. 
[0041] In another embodiment, the act of associating the 
content With the at least one delivery channel includes an act 
of identifying a delivery channel used With the content. In 
another embodiment, the act of identifying the delivery chan 
nel occurs in response to information received from at least 
one of the user, the operator, the content provider, and a 
dynamic determination of an optimal delivery channel. In 
another embodiment, the act of identifying the delivery chan 
nels includes identi?cation of a plurality of delivery channels. 

[0042] In another embodiment, the method further com 
prises an act of generating a content pro?le. In another 
embodiment, the content pro?le includes delivery triggers 
associated With the content. In another embodiment, the act of 
delivering the content to the user over the at least one delivery 
channel occurs in response to a determination that the criteria 
for the delivery trigger has been satis?ed. In another embodi 
ment, the act of delivering the content to the user over the at 
least one delivery channel includes an act of packing the 
content for delivery. In another embodiment, the act of pack 
ing the content for delivery includes an act of scaling the 
content. In another embodiment, the act of scaling the content 
includes an act of altering the content to correspond to chan 
nel characteristics. In another embodiment, the act of deter 
mining, by the computer system, eligibility of the user to 
receive the content includes a determination that the user 
meets predetermined criteria. In another embodiment, the 
predetermined criteria include a user selection to opt-in to 
receiving the content. In another embodiment, the predeter 
mined criteria include a minimum score associated With the 
user. In another embodiment, the predetermined criteria 
include a minimum value associated With the user. 

[0043] In another embodiment, the method further com 
prises an act of scaling the content based, at least in part, on 
the value associated With the user. In another embodiment, the 
predetermined criteria include limitations on the content. In 
another embodiment, the limitations include a jurisdictional 
limit. In another embodiment, the limitations include a user 
de?ned limit. In another embodiment, the predetermined cri 
teria include at least one of access to previously delivered 
content and redemption of previously delivered content. In 
another embodiment, the predetermined criteria include an 
eligibility matrix. In another embodiment, the act of tracking, 
by the computer system, content associated activity includes 
tracking metrics associated With successful delivery of the 
content. In another embodiment, the act of tracking, by the 
computer system, content associated activity includes track 
ing a success as access to the content by the user. In another 

embodiment, the act of tracking, by the computer system, 
content associated activity includes tracking a success as 
redemption of the content by the user. In another embodi 
ment, the act of tracking, by the computer system, content 
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associated activity includes recording a status associated With 
the at least one delivery channel. In another embodiment, the 
act of tracking, by the computer system, content associated 
activity includes tracking redemption of the content. In 
another embodiment, the act of tracking, by the computer 
system, content associated activity includes tracking access 
to the content. In another embodiment, the act of tracking, by 
the computer system, content associated activity includes 
tracking timing of any access and any redemption of the 
content. In another embodiment, the act of tracking, by the 
computer system, content associated activity includes accept 
ing information from external accounts. 

[0044] In another embodiment, the method further com 
prises an act of updating a user pro?le based on the content 
associated activity. In another embodiment, the method fur 
ther comprises an act of generating an optimal engagement 
path for a user. In another embodiment, the calculation of 
return includes a determination of cost of delivery, probabil 
ity of redemption, and value of redemption. In another 
embodiment, the prediction of return includes a prediction of 
cost of delivery, of redemption, and value of redemption. In 
another embodiment, the method further comprises the acts 
of establishing a user record, Wherein the user record is 
capable of uniquely identifying a user, delivering content to a 
user population based on demographic information associ 
ated With the player population, uniquely identifying user 
from Within the user population, and Wherein the act of reg 
istering the user includes an act of associating an identi?ed 
user With the user record. 

[0045] According to another aspect, a computer-readable 
medium having computer-readable signals stored thereon 
that de?ne instructions that, as a result of being executed by a 
processor, instruct the processor to perform a method for 
determining an optimal engagement path for content delivery 
to at least one user is provided. The method comprises estab 
lishing at least one delivery channel for communicating With 
the at least one user, delivery content to the at least one user 
over the at least one delivery channel, tracking successful 
delivery to the at least one user over the at least one delivery 
channel, and determining an optimal delivery path for any 
content. 

[0046] According to another aspect a system for managing 
interactive user engagement is provided. The system com 
prises a registration component con?gured to register a user 
for a user account, an association component con?gured to 
associated an external account With the user account, an eli 
gibility component con?gured to determine eligibility of the 
user to receive content, a selection component con?gured to 
identify at least one delivery channel, Wherein the delivery 
channel conveys a communication con?gured to provide the 
content in a perceptible form to the user, a transmission com 
ponent con?gured to deliver the content to the user over the at 
least one delivery channel, and a tracking component con?g 
ured to track content associated activity. 

[0047] According to another aspect a system for determin 
ing an optimal engagement path for content delivery to at least 
one user is provided. The system comprises a registration 
component con?gured to establish at least one delivery chan 
nel for communicating With the at least one user, a transmis 
sion component con?gured to deliver content to the at least 
one user over the at least one delivery channel, a tracking 
component for identifying successful delivery to the at least 
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one user over the at least one delivery channel, and an opti 
miZation component con?gured to determine an optimal 
delivery path for any content. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0048] Various aspects of at least one embodiment are dis 
cussed herein With reference to the accompanying ?gures, 
Which are not intended to be draWn to scale. The ?gures are 
included to provide illustration and a further understanding of 
the various aspects and embodiments, and are incorporated in 
and constitute a part of this speci?cation, but are not intended 
as a de?nition of the limits of the invention. Where technical 
features in the ?gures, detailed description or any claim are 
folloWed by references signs, the reference signs have been 
included for the sole purpose of increasing the intelligibility 
of the ?gures, detailed description, and/or claims. Accord 
ingly, neither the reference signs nor their absence are 
intended to have any limiting effect on the scope of any claim 
elements. In the ?gures, each identical or nearly identical 
component that is illustrated in various ?gures is represented 
by a like numeral. For purposes of clarity, not every compo 
nent may be labeled in every ?gure. In the ?gures: 
[0049] FIG. 1 is a illustration of an example of system 
elements and logic ?oW for management, delivery, display, 
engagement, tracking and feedback for content provided to 
users, according to aspects of the invention; 
[0050] FIG. 2 is a block diagram of an example system 
coupling an online system and external account system, 
according to aspects of the invention; 
[0051] FIG. 3 is a block diagram of an example system 
coupling an online system and external account system, 
according to aspects of the invention; 
[0052] FIG. 4 is a block diagram ofan example system for 
associating a user account stored on an online system With an 
external account stored on an external system, according to 
aspects of the invention; 
[0053] FIG. 5 is a an example process for associating exter 
nal accounts With an online system content system, according 
to aspects of the invention; 
[0054] FIG. 6 is an example process associated With deter 
mining eligibility for content driven by measurable activities 
linked to player identity, according to aspects of the inven 
tion; 
[0055] FIG. 7 is an illustration of an example process for 
generating an engagement score, according to aspects of the 
invention; 
[0056] FIG. 8 is an illustration of an example process for 
calculating return on investment for an engagement path, 
according to aspects of the invention; 
[0057] FIG. 9 is a block diagram ofan example system for 
managing interactive user engagement, according to aspects 
of the invention; 
[0058] FIG. 10 is a block diagram of an example system for 
managing interactive user engagement, according to aspects 
of the invention; and 
[0059] FIG. 11 is a block diagram of an example system for 
managing interactive user engagement, according to aspects 
of the invention. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION 

[0060] According to one aspect of this invention, a player 
club (lottery or casino), pro?le analysis, behavioral targeting 
and tracked player engagement is combined With one or more 
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systems, methods and apparatus to provide marketing profes 
sionals Within the casino, lottery and gaming industries a 
uni?ed platform and middleWare for the production, delivery, 
management and measurement of consumer engagement 
across multiple interactive delivery mechanisms, netWorks, 
applications, platforms and marketing channels. These sys 
tems, methods and apparatus provide operators With a unique, 
uni?ed and ef?cient approach to interactive content delivery, 
content management and content engagement tracking across 
all of their potential interactive consumer engagement chan 
nels. 

System for Managing and Delivering Content and Tracking 
Engagement 

[0061] In one aspect of this invention, an online system 
exists that provides a facility for the registration and manage 
ment of online user accounts, the management of user pro 
?les, the association of online user accounts With external 
accounts (such as player ids and accounts management by a 
casino management system or a lottery vip club), the identi 
?cation and management of delivery channels, the storage 
and management of content, the loading and frequent updat 
ing of online and external account data, the processing of 
online and external account data, the management of user 
content eligibility, the selection of content for delivery, the 
scaling and pre-rendering of content for delivery, the user 
speci?ed, rules-based and scripted delivery of content, mea 
surement of content receipt, the tracking of engagement With 
content, and the tracking of subsequent and related actions 
taken by the user. 
[0062] For example, an online player Web portal is pro 
vided as a content delivery channel by a casino player club or 
a lottery VIP club. Through this channel, consumers are pro 
vided the ability to register for a user account and interact 
online With content made eligible to them and delivered by 
the system. The online player Web portal alloWs the user, once 
they have registered, to create a pro?le and to add and modify 
pro?le attributes, such as favorite drink, favorite games, pre 
ferred sports, and pro?le photo. The system provides the 
ability for the user, the casino or the lottery to link accounts 
associated With the registered player, such as player accounts 
that exist in a player management or player tracking system. 
The system also provides the capability for the user to indi 
cate other accounts by Which they Want to link to the online 
Web portal, such as but not limited to cell phone accounts, 
credit card accounts, and frequent ?yer accounts, travel 
accounts and a multitude of other potential accounts linked to 
the user. Once external accounts are associated With the sys 
tem, data can be transferred and analyZed by the online sys 
tem, or by the external system, to create a much more seam 
less user experience from the interactive channel to on 
property engagement. Data gathered and processed from an 
external system can be used to determine other player pref 
erences, frequency of travel, purchasing habits, and brand 
a?inities. Content can also be made eligible to the user and 
delivered to the user through the online system, such as but 
not limited to coupons, offers, a personal calendar, advertis 
ing, Web applications, Win loss statements, gaming history 
and personaliZed messages from the gaming establishment or 
lottery targeted to the player. 
[0063] An example process 500 for associating external 
accounts With an online system for delivering content and 
tracking content activity is illustrated in FIG. 5. Process 500 
begins With registering a user for an account on an on-line 
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system at 502. According to one embodiment, the online 
system is con?gured to request information from a user 
regarding any existing external accounts. In some embodi 
ments, the online system can request information from an 
external source in response to demographic information input 
into the system. For example, a cell phone number entered 
into the online system can trigger an inquiry to a cell phone 
provider to identify and associate external account informa 
tion With the online account. In another example, during 
registration the user is prompted to enter external account 
credentials, for example, a user name and passWord associ 
ated With the cell phone account. The information is stored 
With the user information so the external associate can be used 
by the online system. 
[0064] In one example, content is provided for delivery to 
users. The online system can store the content and provide for 
delivery and/or vieWing of the content. HoWever, process 500 
includes a step of determining eligibility to receive and/or 
vieW the content at 506. The step of determining eligibility 
can also include determining if any exclusions apply to the 
content. For example, users may establish exclusionary cri 
teria that Would prevent the content from being displayed. In 
another example, jurisdictional limitations can prevent dis 
play of content and any offers associated With them. 
[0065] Once eligibility has been determined, process 500 
continues With an identi?cation of a delivery channel at 508 to 
employ to deliver the content. In one example, identi?cation 
of the delivery channel can be established by user pro?le. In 
another example, the identi?cation of the delivery channel 
can proceed automatically. 
[0066] In one embodiment, the system can calculate a 
return on investment for the delivery channel and content. 
ShoWn for example in FIG. 8 is a visual depiction of a plu 
rality of delivery channels for content and each potential path 
for delivering content to a user is identi?ed, and based on, for 
example tracked information the path With the highest return 
on investment can be identi?ed. In particular, at 801 an SMS 
offer is transmitted to a user. The user redeems the offer at a 
Website 802. The offer can indicate that upon on the next visit 
to a gambling location at Which s/he sWipes their frequent 
player card 803, a credit Will be aWarded. Having provided an 
incentive for the user to visit the gambling location and hav 
ing provided an offer Worth some money, the user may spend, 
for example money, loyalty points, redemption aWards, etc. at 
the gambling location. The amount of money spent can be 
tracked at 804. The total spent leads directly to the calculation 
of the path’s ROI. Nodes 810-850 represent suboptimal deliv 
ery channels in this example. Nodes 810-850 can take on 
almost any type of communication vehicle and/or setting and 
each can be analyZed and compared to determine, in some 
examples, predictive information tied to ROI, and in other 
examples historical analysis of ROI, and in yet others a com 
bination of both. 

[0067] Returning to FIG. 5, once the appropriate delivery 
channel has been selected, the content is delivered using the 
channel at 510. Tracking content activity at 512 permits the 
process to re?ne for example selection of the delivery chan 
nel. Tracked activity can include receipt of the content, access 
to the content, and subsequent and/ or related actions, as dis 
cussed in greater detail herein. 
[0068] An example system for delivering content, display 
ing content, engaging player(s), tracking player(s), and for 
providing feedback is shoWn in FIG. 1. The example system 
can be con?gured to execute example process 500. 
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[0069] ShoWn in FIG. 1 are various computer implemented 
components of a content delivery mechanism, Where select 
content is delivered to a patron based, at least in part, on the 
patron’s pro?le and selection of a delivery channel for the 
content. A content component retains potential content 102 in 
a storage medium. In one implementation the content com 
ponent comprises hardWare and softWare elements for the 
organization and maintenance of a plurality of content for 
delivery to a plurality of patrons. The content can be uniquely 
identi?ed for each item of content that can be delivered. The 
unique content identi?er can be unique for the patron. As 
discussed in greater detail beloW the content that can be 
presented to a patron varies Widely. Content can include for 
example gaming offers 102A, hotel discounts 102B, mini 
applications 102D. Further the content component can be 
con?gured to determine a redemption value associated With 
any potential content 102. In one embodiment the content 
component includes a redemption calculator. In some imple 
mentations, the redemption calculator can be a separate com 
ponent that comprises hardWare and softWare elements. In 
other implementations, the redemption calculator can be an 
element of the content component. The content component 
itself can be hosted on a computer server, can be a computer 
server With the hardWare for executing content management 
logic, and in some embodiments can be part of a distrusted 
computing system. In another embodiment, a redemption 
calculator 102C can also be content to be delivered to a patron 
as, for example, an executable program. 

[0070] An eligibility component can be con?gured to con 
trol delivery of potential content 102 to a patron. The eligi 
bility component can determine Whether criteria is met by a 
particular patron, and based on the criteria select potential 
content for subsequent presentation of the content to the 
patron at 104 by a delivery component. The eligibility com 
ponent can evaluate a patron pro?le to determine What con 
tent can be delivered to a patron, converting potential content 
into presented content by communicating the content from 
the content component to a delivery component 104. The 
eligibility component can be integrated With a tracking sys 
tem that stores information on a patron. The information 
stored on the patron can include a patron pro?le 106. The 
patron pro?le can be stored as for example a database, 
although other computer storage mechanisms can be 
employed. In one embodiment, a tracking component stores 
patron pro?les in a database. The patron pro?le can include 
various forms of information on the patron as discussed in 
greater detail beloW. In one example, the patron pro?le 
includes demographic information for the patron. In another 
example the patron pro?le can include preference informa 
tion for the patron, and in others delivery channel information 
and delivery channel preference information. 
[0071] The delivery component can be con?gured to 
deliver select content to a patron through a variety of com 
munication/ delivery channels. Delivery channels can include 
interactive TV 108A, cell phone 108B, smart phone 108C, 
computer systems 108D, or physical locations Where content 
can be received for example, during a casino visit 108E. The 
delivery and/ or the participation in the patron in content asso 
ciated activity can be tracked and scored. The scoring 110 can 
be part of a tracking operation performed by a tracking system 
that stores the tracked information as Well as any scoring 
derived in a patron pro?le. 

[0072] The tracking system can also be con?gured to accu 
mulate information on delivered content, actual redemption, 


































